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BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS AND SAFETY MEETING MINUTES       
CITY HALL CHAMBERS

THURSDAY, May 18, 2017
4:00 P.M.
Present:  Mayor Scott Long; City Attorney Randi Zimmerman and Board Members Dee Byerly and Todd Titus.

Department Heads present: Police Chief, Matt Bruss; Parks Superintendent, Adam Hall; Waste Water, Bob Gray;  Fire Chief Barry Stroup; Street Superintendent, Scott Richardson; Building Commissioner, John Stephens
City Council Members:  Doug Adams, Eric Schoening Bob Greene and Bonnie Corn
MINUTES

Todd Titus made a motion to accept the minutes.  Dee Byerly 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.

CITY CLAIMS-SEWAGE CLAIMS
Dee Byerly made a motion to approve the claims.  Todd Titus 2nd the motion.  Motion Carried

OLD BUSINESS
1.  Lillian Enterprises – Chad Stevens.  The BOW suggested that Mr. Stevens donate the property at 531 E Hill Street to Habitat for Humanity.  Once the transaction is complete, Mayor Long told Mr. Stevens he would discuss the mowing fee situation with him.  
2.  BJS Enterprises – Vernon Manor Sign.  BJS Enterprises is not ready to make their presentation.  Mayor long made a motion to table the presentation until a later date.  Dee Byerly 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.

3.  Special Event Application for the All Inclusive Park Fundraiser on Sunday, May 21.  The Park Board has approved the event.  The event is being brought before the Board of Works for the 2nd time because of an added request to close Carroll Street from Erickson Street to Factory Street.   Todd Titus made a motion to accept the street closure.  Mayor Long 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.

4.  Reconstruction of North Wabash Street – Randall Miller and Associates held a meeting with E  B paving because they were the lowest bid.  The meeting was satisfactory so Miller & Associates recommends that E & B paving get the bid.  Mayor Long made a motion to award E & B Paving the North Wabash Street Reconstruction  bid to E & B Paving. Todd Titus 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.
Todd Titus made a motion to amend the agenda to accept bids for the Salamonie Lane Drain project so the construction can be done in conjunction with the North Wabash Street construction project.  Dee Byerly 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.

5.  Salamonie Lane Drain Construction project.  Mayor Long made a motion to award the bid to Brainard Construction in the amount of $54,535, as they were low bid on the project.   Todd Titus 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.

NEW BUSINESS
1.  Robert and Barbara Kuhn  Hearing on Unsafe Structure at 3674 St Rd 15 South.
Mr. Kuhn was sworn in by Mayor Long.  Mayor Long asked Mr. Kuhn if he knew why he was at the meeting.  Mr. Kuhn said he knew the City wanted to tear down his house.  Mr. Kuhn said he and 3 other adults are living in the house.  The garage is attached by a walkway.  The Mayor asked Mr. Kuhn if he had been in contact with John Stephens.  Mr. Kuhn said yes.  They had a fire in the house and he had been working with Mr. Stephens.  

Attorney Randi Zimmerman swore in John Stephens, Building Commissioner.  Mr. Stephens said that he was very concerned about the garage and the 2nd floor over the garage.  He was afraid if something wasn’t done soon the structure would collapse.

A Fact Finding Hearing was conducted.  The results that were found are as follows:
The premise has become dilapidated because it has not been maintained and repaired by owner.

The premise constitutes a fire hazard

The premises contribute to blight causing a decrease in property value and discouraging neighbors from making improvements 

The premises is an impaired structural condition making it unsafe to persons or property

The premises are dangerous to the public health

The premises is in violation of General Ordinance #2 1986

The premises is not fit for human habitation, occupancy, or use under the requirements of General Ordinance #2, 198

The premises constitutes a nuisance.

Mr. Stephens presented Exhibit A, which consisted of a Title Search and pictures of the property taken on 5/17/17.  
Mr. Stephens said he had been working with Mr. Kuhn for approximately one year to get the structure repaired.  He said is primary concern was the garage and the 2nd floor above it.   Mr. Stephens said he would like to work out a rebuilding plan or demolish the garage.  Mr. Kuhn said he has no insurance to fix the structure.  He has made repairs to the North East corner of the building but that wasn’t shown in the picture.  He said the statement that was read is incorrect.  The house has City water.  It does have electricity and has it’s own sewage system.  
Todd Titus told Mr. Kuhn that the structure was a blight to the town.  He asked Mr. Kuhn if he intended to fix the structure or just live in it until it falls down.  Mr. Kuhn said it takes money to fix the structure and he doesn’t have any.  Mr. Titus asked Mr. Kuhn if it was possible for him to relocate and he said again, he doesn’t have the money.

When questioned again, Mr. Stephens stated that the garage and 2nd floor need to be demolished.  Todd Titus made a motion to demolish the garage and 2nd story portion of the structure above the garage.  Dee Byerly 2nd the motion. 

Mayor Long pointed out that the building needed to be declared an unsafe structure and then they could take the motion to have it demolished.

Todd Titus made a motion to rescind the demolition order.  Dee Byerly 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.
Mayor Long made a motion that the garage and 2nd story be declared an unsafe structure.  Dee Byerly 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.  

Todd Titus made a motion to demolish the garage and 2nd story portion of the structure above the garage.  Dee Byerly 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.

Mayor Long then asked Mr. Kuhn if he understood the decision.  Mr. Kuhn said yes.  Mayor Long asked Mr. Kuhn if he had the money to demolish the garage and 2nd story portion of the building and he said no.

Mayor Long then made a motion to take bids to tear down the garage and 2nd floor portion of the structure.  Todd Titus 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.

2.  Tarrance and Melinda Margaret Trusty – 1575 Hawthorne St. Unsafe Structure

Mr. Trusty was sworn in by Mayor Long.  Mr. Stephens remained under oath.

Mr. Stephens told the board he got involved with the property approximately one year ago.  He said he was in the neighborhood and noticed the structure was in poor status.  

Mr. Stephens entered Exhibit A.  Exhibit A consisted of a Title search, everyone with an interest in the property received notice.  The Exhibit also contained photographs of the property that were taken on May 17, 2017.  

A Fact Finding Hearing was conducted.  The results that were found are as follows:
The premises is substantially vacant

A Fact Finding Hearing was conducted.  The results that were found are as follows:

The premise has become dilapidated because it has not been maintained and repaired by owner.

The premise constitutes a fire hazard

The premises contribute to blight causing a decrease in property value and discouraging neighbors from making improvements 

The premises is an impaired structural condition making it unsafe to persons or property

The premises are dangerous to the public health

The premises is in violation of General Ordinance #2 1986

The premises is not fit for human habitation, occupancy, or use under the requirements of General Ordinance #2, 198

The premises constitutes a nuisance.

Mr. Stephens said that the Trusty’s had been in to speak to him about the property.  He said that it hasn’t had utilities for over a year, sits in a low spot with water around it; the structure has broken windows.  It is in fair condition but Mr. Stephens is concerned about mold starting to grow.

Mr. Trusty said there is a rise in the north end of the yard that makes the house look like it is sitting in a hole but it is not.  He said the windows were recently shot out with what appeared to be a B.B. gun.   He said he purchased the house on January 28, 2016 as a package deal with a property at 9 Euclid St,  and plans to rehabilitate the house for a next to nothing profit to help make the City a better place in which to live.   Mr. Trusty went on to say they are still finishing the 9 Euclid property and then they plan to move to the Hawthorne Street property.  Mr. Trusty provided the Board with pictures of ah home at 14 Sherman Street that they remodeled.  Mr. Trusty said he was confused about why the structure is considered unsafe.  The Board told Mr. Trusty to google Indiana codes to see what they say. 

Mr. Stephens told Mr. Trusty that the 1575 Hawthorne structure needs a new roof and windows.   

Mr. Trusty said he could have the property water tight in 3 months.  Mr. Trusty said up to now he has done all the work himself but is contracting out some work at this time.  He said his ideal timeline would be to have both the Hawthorne Street and Euclid Street properties done by November, 2017.  Mr. & Mrs. Trusty both agreed that they would do whatever the Board suggested.

Todd Titus asked Mr. & Mrs. Trusty give Mr. Stephens access to the structure so he can inspect it and redo the proposal to include exterior work, wiring and roofing.  If Mr. Stephens approves and gives the go ahead, they can continue working.  Mr. & Mrs. Trusty will report back to the Board on June 15.
Mayor Long made a motion to have Mr. Stephens inspect the structure, and if he sees fit, give Mr. & Mrs. Trusty the go ahead to keep working and report back to the Board on June 15.  Dee Byerly 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.

3.  Opening bids for demolition of the following structures:
38 Ross Avenue

Brainard:
$7900

Earthworks:    $5300*
Hanks:             $5400

107 Walnut St
Brainard:
$7500

Earthworks:    $8940

Hanks:

$6800*

1326 Adams St
Brainard:
$7260

Earthworks:
$8600

Hanks:

$6500*
985 Pike St
Brainard:
$  7810*

Earthworks:
$12950

Hanks:            $10400
OTHER BUSINESS

None
QUESTIONS FROM THE AUDIENCE
Dee Byerly questioned John Stephens about the status of the house at the Northwest corner of Wabash and Harrison Streets.  Mr. Stephens told the board he believes the house is unoccupied and has started title work.
Roxanne McCoy questioned the Board about 85 Grant Street.  She said the house hasn’t been lived in since 2014.  Ms. McCoy would like to purchase the house and have it demolished.  She lives beside the house and would like to have the lot.  The owner is Richard Smith, Silver Lake.  Ms. McCoy had attempted to purchase the house from a tax sale but the taxes were paid before she could make the final purchase.  The home is again on the tax sale again and is in foreclosure with a mortgage company out of Florida.  She said there are boring bees going in and out of the house.  Ms. McCoy is still interested in purchasing the property, if possible.  Mr. Stephens is going to do research on the property.
REPORTS FROM DEPARTMENTS 
ADJOURN 
Dee Byerly made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Todd Titus 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.
 NEXT MEETING

The next Board of Works meeting  will be held on Thursday, June 1, 2017, at 4:00 p.m. 
________________________________________________

Scott Long     


                        Mayor 
________________________________________________

Todd Titus




Member
________________________________________________

Dee Byerly




Member 
The City of Wabash desires to make reasonable accommodations to persons with handicaps or disabilities in order that all persons may fully participate in Public Meetings.  In that regard, if you need reasonable accommodations to attend and participate public meeting, you are requested to contact Human Resources, ADA Coordinator, Wabash City Hall, 202 South Wabash Street, Wabash, Indiana 46992, (260) 563-4171 between 8 AM and 4 PM at least 24 hours prior to the meeting.  Please indicate the accommodation requested and every reasonable effort will be made to comply with your request.
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